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14.RD.15
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jenny Henson for whom Councillor Moreton was substituting and Eileen Hales for whom Councillor Don was substituting. 
14.RD.16
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that subject to the inclusion of Cllr Margaret Talbot as being in attendance, the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 2nd December 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record by the chair.
14.RD.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None 
14.RD.18
THE IMPACT OF BUS TIMETABLE CHANGES AND SERVICE PRESSURES (A1) 
Steve Burd from Midland Stagecoach and John Ellerby from Northamptonshire County Council attended the meeting and discussed a number of bus service topics relevant to the Borough. 
The Committee asked the following questions:-
	Question
	Answer

	Cllr Margaret Talbot - As there is now a regular train service to Corby, will the X1 bus service still be provided?


	Steve Burd (SB) – The train service has been operational for some time and the X1 bus service performs more than simply linking Corby and Kettering. It also provides a link to Kettering General Hospital, a number of Corby housing estates and runs to both Burton Latimer and Wellingborough. There are no current proposals to alter or remove the service.



	Cllr Margaret Talbot - Have Stagecoach considered an Express service to the airports from Corby, Kettering and Wellingborough to Birmingham, East Midlands, Luton, Robin Hood (Doncaster) and Cambridge?


	SB - Stagecoach Midlands has no plans to introduce such a service as this would be covered by longer distance Megabus services. Many airports require paid agreements for service providers to run services to the site. Some airports have existing deals in place with providers such as National Express. Megabus services do serve Birmingham International Airport, although no services operate from the Kettering area currently. This is an issue that can be raised with those responsible for Megabus services. 
John Ellerby (JE) – The current train franchise is due for renewal in 2017 and NCC would consider commenting on the current lack of connection between East Midlands Parkway railway station and East Midlands Airport. 


	Cllr Margaret Talbot - Why is Glendon Road used as a route to Rothwell?


	SB – That route is used once an hour, providing a link to the Prologis area and the Columbus Crescent housing area. 


	Cllr Margaret Talbot - Do Stagecoach have any input regarding bus shelters, as the ones outside Kettering General Hospital are not fit for the waiting bus passengers? Could NCC take them over even though there is no paperwork?
Cllr Jonathan West - Have Stagecoach plans to improve the bus shelter at Tesco, Carina Way, Kettering?


	JE – A meeting was held with Cllr Talbot and hospital representatives several months ago. Neither of the bus stops are located where the buses actually stop and it is unclear who owns the shelters.  Ownership checks have been made dating back to 1953, with nothing identified and no transfer of ownership had been found in 1974. NCC will only take on new bus shelters that are paid for by developers, with an additional commuted sum covering 15 years of maintenance.  The minimum cost for a basic replacement shelter would be £5,000 with no lighting or real time display and maintenance costs would be approximately £1,000 per year.
SB – Dilapidated shelters elsewhere in the region have been taken on and improved as part of community projects. Alternatively, negotiations for replacement shelters could be undertaken when bus shelter advertising contracts are up for renewal. 



	Cllr Mike Tebbutt - Which routes in the Borough have the greatest number of passengers?

	SB – The heart of Kettering depot and the service as a whole is the X4 service. Service 19 is well used, the 15 has been built up towards viability, and the 49/50 service corridor is also important. Service 19 now incorporates the Ise Lodge area. Operating standalone town services in areas the size of Kettering and Corby is increasingly difficult, as high passenger numbers are needed to maintain viability. Increasingly town services are being added to inter-town routes to increase viability. 



	Cllr Mike Tebbutt - NCC is keen for modal shift to get people out of cars. How is this to be achieved when there are no late evening Kettering services and Sunday service?

	JE – NCC did fund limited evening and Sunday services across the county until 2011, when the annual budget was reduced from £3.1m to £1m. This was a political decision to reduce the budget. 

SB – While it’s not something we welcome, NCC is not the only local authority to not support evening services. Apart from S106 funded services, where services exist commercially they are run by operators. We look at passenger numbers involved and the profitability of services, the X4 service and some town routes in Northampton are operated, but where funding is withdrawn or S106 funding has ended, we examine the performance on individual days. In some cases, Friday and Saturday services carry between 100-400% more passengers than other days, so those would be the services retained. In an ideal world all day and evening services would be operated, offering alternatives to car use at all times, but the problem is viability and with expenditure cut by NCC, this limits what operators can do commercially. 


	Cllr West - What are the plans for publicising Stagecoach services and ticket options in encouraging increased use of bus services?

	SB – We are improving our website to provide details of all fares and ticketing options. Details of discount ticket prices are being placed on the side of branded buses and there is an intention to do that in Kettering. We are producing a series of booklets providing full details of discount fare offers and vouchers to encourage service use, with these being delivered house-to-house. We are also trying to develop more travel-to-work opportunities, working with local DWP offices, recruitment agencies and employers so new employees are offered discount vouchers to try buses as a method of commuting.  

JE – At new housing developments the developer has an obligation to pay for a 28-day travel card for the use of any new household, which can be redeemed upon occupation. NCC also has the Northamptonshire Transport Plan detailing a publicity strategy for public transport alongside a comprehensive website featuring full maps of all services and timetables. 
SB – Where a local authority operates bus services, we will work with them to include details within our timetable. 


	Cllr West - What plans are in place for services to the East Kettering development?


	SB – There are no plans currently, but it is on our list and we’re talking to NCC about it. There have been a couple of successful projects in the Northampton area providing services to out of town employment centres and we are working with NCC regarding increased services in that regard. 


	Cllr West - Have you been consulted with concerning the North Northamptonshire Joint Core Strategy 2011 to 2031?


	SB – Yes and a response to the strategy is currently being drafted. 

	Cllr Jim Hakewill - Why has the service linking Mawsley and Broughton ceased?


	SB – The service 38 route covering villages north of Moulton is supported by NCC and the service 39 route is commercial. For financial reasons NCC was looking to reduce the amount of funding for those services and Stagecoach faced the problem that service 39 would cease to be commercially viable. Given the issues, we worked together on a revised proposal to find a route covering villages previously served by services 38 and 39 that generated the highest customer usage. The remaining villages would be covered by NCC with services reflecting usage levels. 
If action had not been taken to revise the route, the whole section between Mawsley and Moulton would have ceased, so Stagecoach looked to preserve the service by changing the villages served. Service 39 has to be operated within certain resources and the link between Mawsley and Broughton cannot be incorporated because the existing road system makes the connection very time consuming. We are aware that the current service does not provide for all needs, but given that Stagecoach wishes to serve as many villages as possible, continuation of this link would result in service losses elsewhere. 

As a result of service changes, Broughton now has a much improved service to both Kettering and Northampton and a link through to Market Harborough via the X43 service. If Stagecoach were to run the 39 service to both Mawsley and Broughton, it would cost an additional bus all day, at an annual cost of £120k-£140k.
JE – Mawsley has an hourly service six days a week to Kettering, Northampton and Market Harborough. A better option to connect Broughton and Mawsley, especially in relation to the use of the medical centre in Mawsley, would be a community transport scheme between villages, as this is more responsive.



	Cllr Jim Hakewill - Is the S106 subsidy for the Mawsley route still in place and funding services?


	SB – This funding has ceased.

	Cllr Jim Hakewill - What is the company's position on erecting a bus shelter in Mawsley and what is the general position in relation to bus shelters in Rural Areas?


	SB - In more rural areas, requirements for bus shelters and facilities should be made part of the planning conditions and this does happen in various places. Stagecoach and NCC are commenting more consistently on new planning applications, recognising that many developments are less than ideal for buses to service. We maintain a portfolio of every ongoing residential, business and retail development in order to provide planning comments on them and to make them as “bus friendly” as possible. If Mawsley had been built now, we would have written asking the developer for a contribution towards the cost of a bus shelter.

In regard to communication, Stagecoach is trying to improve technological information available to passengers. Discussions are underway regarding a vehicle location system that NCC can link into for their real time displays. We are planning to develop our website so people can use a smartphone to link in and find out what is happening with their bus service. We do put details of service delays and diversions on our website and on Twitter. There is a customer service centre available by telephone 9am-5pm Monday to Friday. 

JE – NCC would like to utilise real time displays at all bus stops and the technology exists, but the cost is prohibitive. If the money is available for its introduction, installation can be considered.  



	Cllr Lloyd Bunday – Why can’t someone living on the Ise Lodge Estate go to either the Lighthouse Theatre or the Masque Theatre knowing that there is a service to bring them home?
	SB – We have to consider what is viable on a route and on a section of route like the Ise Lodge we cannot commercially justify an evening service. 


In relation to the bus shelters outside KGH and at Carina Way, the committee considered that ward councillors could potentially approach the NHS and Tesco respectively with a list of the options available for replacement shelters. It would then be down to the individual organisation as to whether to provide funds to NCC for any new shelter.
In regard to real time bus service information in Mawsley, further discussions would be held with the ward councillors and NCC to see if funding could be obtained to provide the village with this service. Additionally, dialogue could be held with the NHS regarding the possibility of a community transport scheme serving Mawsley Medical Centre.
The committee thanked both Steve Burd and John Ellerby for their attendance at the meeting and the answers they had provided.
14.RD.19
BUS SUBSIDY ARRANGEMENTS – 2015 ONWARDS (A2)

A report was submitted which sought the Committee’s views regarding the allocation of money for bus subsidies over the next three financial years 2015/16 to 2017/18. 

The meeting noted that the commencement of public realm works in Kettering had resulted in bus stops relocating to Horsemarket. Accordingly, KBC’s bus subsidy had been diverted to the following services:

·  Service X1 to divert to the railway station en-route to the town centre and hospital and to pick up at the top of Northampton Road; plus contributions towards 

·  Supplementing the S106 agreement to divert Service 17 along Northfield Avenue; and.

·  Supplementing the S106 agreement to divert Service 39 to Kettering Conference Centre (KCC). 

The S106 agreement funding for services outlined above was due to end during 2014-15. The service via KCC would continue having been retendered by the County Council while the Northfield Avenue service was not considered to be commercially viable and was likely to be discontinued upon the cessation of subsidy payments in March. 

Members were advised that £20,000 had been allocated within KBC’s 2015/16 budget for bus subsidies and a package of routes was suggested that could be supported by the council and delivered by Stagecoach for a three year period. 
The package, if approved, would see the maintenance of both the X1 diversion to the railway station and the continuation of the Northampton Road pickup. Consultations undertaken with local employers and employment agencies had highlighted a lack of evening, night-time and early morning bus services resulting in difficulties in attracting shift workers, especially for businesses located in Burton Latimer. Accordingly an early morning and late evening service to major employment areas north of Burton Latimer was proposed, alongside the capacity for an existing service to divert to serve the Roxhill employment area once constructed. 
Members queried which bus services had been considered and discounted as part of the bus subsidy allocations. The meeting was advised that Mawsley and Broughton had been discounted for cost reasons, with East Kettering discounted due to a lack of existing development.  
RESOLVED
that the Committee endorsed the subsidy arrangements as set out in the officer report that would be effected under officers’ delegated powers.
14.RD.20
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2015/16 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM (A3)

A report was submitted in accordance with the Council Constitution, for the Research and Development Committee to consider the Council’s draft budget proposals and to submit any comments back to the Executive for consideration at its meeting on 18th February 2015.

The Acting Head of Finance attended the committee and answered questions from members. 
The following comments and questions were made by members:-

	Question/comment
	Summary of Response Given



	Cllr David Soans

The report mentions there are a number of pressures the Council will face in the short and medium term, could you please expand on this.


	Officer Comment

A Key Pressure is the New Homes Bonus Scheme and it is fair to say that the outcome of the General Election 2015 will have a major bearing on how the scheme will operate in the future or indeed whether the scheme will continue. 

Other Key Pressures are outlined in the January Executive Report and include Business Rate Appeals, Homelessness, Council tax Support and Recycling Commodities.

The savings for 2015/16 have been identified in full.



	Cllr Cliff Moreton

You have a zone of predictability however given the recycling discussions at NCC is this really a zone of predictability


	Officer Comment
The Zone of predictability is titled as this refers to the certainty of Central Government Funding.  The savings required by NCC in this area are an issue for NCC and have not impacted on the draft KBC budget figures.  A dialogue is ongoing with NCC about the different options that they may wish to consider.



	Cllr Jonathan West

We collect Council Tax on behalf of the County Council, Police and Crime Commissioner and the Town and Parish Councils.

How much do we charge for that? Is it at cost?
	Officer Comment
We do not charge for this, we have a statutory duty as the billing authority to collect Council Tax.




RESOLVED
that the committee considered the draft budget proposals of the Executive and submitted their comments for consideration.

14.RD.21
LOCAL POLLINATOR STRATEGY TASK AND FINISH GROUP (A4)

The Committee received a report which requested Members consider and agree the draft terms of reference for the proposed Local Pollinator Strategy Task and Finish Group. 


Councillor Hakewill read a statement to the committee provided by Martin Toms of Natural-Ise, a local voluntary group supporting the notion of a pollinator strategy. The full statement is included as Appendix A to the minutes. 


Members supported the premise of a pollinator strategy and proposed an invitation be made to Martin Toms to sit on the group as an external member. Selection of elected members to make up the group would take place after the elections in May. 
RESOLVED
that the committee agreed the terms of reference for the Local Pollinator Strategy Task and Finish group as set out in the officer report. 

14.RD.22
WORK PROGRAMME

The work programme was noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9:05pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Research and Development Committee No. 1
11.2.15

